[image: image1.wmf]Taxation, Revenue, and Utilization

of Expenditures (TRUE) Commission
Joe Andrews, Chair

Diane Brown, Vice Chair
Patti Anania, Secretary
TRUE Commission

Meeting Minutes
April 3, 2014
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Joe Andrews (Chair), Patti Anania, Ernest McDuffie, Greg Radlinski, James Edwards, Danny Becton, Leroy Kelly, Marcella Lowe, Daniel Blanchard, Keith Johnson, John Campbell Marc El Hassan
Excused: George Spencer, Ted Wendler, Diane Brown
Absent: Alex Marerro
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Laura Stagner and Jane Bouda – Housing and Community Development Division
Chairman Andrews convened the meeting at 4:05 p.m. with a quorum present.  
Minutes

The minutes of the March 6, 2014 commission meeting was approved as revised and distributed at the meeting.
Presentation – Northwest Jacksonville Economic Development Fund 
Laura Stagner of the Housing and Community Development Division reported that the division had recently been relocated from the now-defunct Neighborhoods Department to the Planning and Development Department as a result of the recent administrative reorganization approved by City Council. She said that a great deal of time and effort have been invested in developing new standard operating policies and procedures over the past several months, although they are not final and can’t be implemented until the review and approval process has been completed. Since the NWJEDF was originally funded from bond proceeds, none of the money in the fund can be used for operational expenses, so the fund is being administered by employees devoting only a small portion of their time to the program among their other duties. The department will probably be requesting one full-time employee be hired to oversee, track and administer this fund.
Ms. Stagner and Ms. Bouda responded to numerous questions from the commissioners about particular projects and about the operation of the fund in general. Questions were posed about the standards used to declare a project “completed”, how projects are evaluated for success, and how job creation goals are verified. The group discussed whether a measurement or criterion could be devised to evaluate the average salaries paid by a company compared with the projections made during the incentive evaluation and approval process.  The NWJEDF has not been accepting applications for the past year or so while it has been undergoing evaluation and while the new policies and procedures have been under development. The City intends to reopen the program for business in the near future using the existing funding categories while discussion continues about potential alternative uses of the funding. A new underwriter will be hired, as was done previously, to evaluate funding applications for financial viability.
Commissioner Campbell suggested that the City consider the possibility of engaging in public/private partnerships for use of the fund, with the City having an equity position in projects and having some control over management of the business. Ms. Bouda discussed the City’s enforcement and clawback policies should grant and loan recipients fail to produce the outcomes required by their economic development agreements. The City typically takes a second lien position, so recovering any funds in the event of a default is very difficult with other lenders taking precedence. Sometimes that City works with a business to restructure loans, allow for interest-only payments for a time, or otherwise allow a going business to keep making payments over time to avoid having to foreclose on a project and shut down a business that may be able to make regular payments, but not able to make a balloon payment. Several commissioners offered the TRUE Commission’s assistance in helping to evaluate the success of problematic projects, and Ms. Bouda committed to reporting back to the Audit Committee within 60 days on the progress toward the adoption and implementation of the new SOPs. The commission thanked Ms. Stagner and Ms. Bouda for a very informative report and for their obviously thorough efforts to respond to all of the TRUE Commission’s questions from prior meetings. 
Public Comment

None
Committee Reports
Audit Review Committee – Commissioner Lowe reported that the committee had met just prior to the full commission meeting, reviewed several Council Auditor audits and reports, had an extensive discussion with Ms. Stagner and Ms. Bouda, and had several recommendations to make to the full commission.
#745 – Quarterly Budget Summary for Three Months Ending December 31, 2013: Commissioner Campbell reported on that the General Fund projects to an overall favorable variance of $4.8 million at the end of the first quarter, primarily due to a favorable expenditure variance in the Sheriff’s office of $6.3 million due largely to personnel costs. Ad valorem taxes showed a $1.4 million shortfall from the budgeted amount. Mr. Campbell noted that the report highlighted three sub-funds in a deficit position – the Veteran’s Memorial Arena, Times-Union Center for the Performing Arts, and Equestrian Center. The on-street and off-street parking enterprise funds also show a collective negative balance of $1 million.

Motion: that the TRUE Commission accepts Report #745 without comment – approved.

#746 Sheriff’s Investigative Fund 2012
Commissioner Anania reported that she had reviewed the report and found it to be a very clean audit, raising no issues of note and requiring no comments.

Motion: that the TRUE Commission accept Audit #746 without comment – approved.
#740 Information Technology Billing audit
Motion: recommend that the TRUE Commission accept Audit #740 without comment at the present, and follow up later in the year on the implementation of the new ITD billing system – approved.
Legislative Tracking Committee – Chairman Radlinski reported that the committee had met once in the last month and did not have any action items to report at this time.
Auditor’s Report
Tommy Carter reported that the office had not released any audits since the last commission meeting, although several are in process.
Chair’s Comments

None
Old Business
Commissioner Radlinski briefly recounted a report he had received from staff in response to his questions posed at the last meeting about the status of approximately 1,200 City employees who had been wrongly denied admission to the City pension because of pre-existing medical conditions that would have rendered them ineligible to receive a disability pension, but should not have prevented them from qualifying for a normal retirement pension. The Office of General Counsel reports that all of those employees have been admitted to the pension if they so choose, and were permitted to buy back up to 5 years of time served with the City making its matching employer contribution. The case remains in litigation, largely to determine the amount of attorney’s fees to be awarded.
New Business

Chairman Andrews suggested that all the commissioners read the recent report of the Retirement Task Force, which contains a great deal of interesting information.
Commissioner Lowe noted that a Nominating Committee will need to be appointed at the May meeting to produce a slate of nominees for commission offices to be voted on at the June meeting. Any members wishing to hold office are encouraged to think about it before the next meeting and to offer their names for consideration to the Nominating Committee.

Commissioner Comments
None
Next meeting
May 1, 2014 at 4:00 p.m.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:15 p.m.
Posted 5.15.14
5:00 p.m.
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